HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SECOND EXECUTIVE SESSION

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2011 – 9:40 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

-------------------------------------------------------------

Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session with Selectmen Troy Garron, Kim Roy, and Michael Schleiff  along with the Fire Department Study Committee members; Chair; Ron Allan Vice-Chair; John Pesa, Clerk; Maureen Rogers, Gordon Andrews, Thomas Hall, and Chief Carrico to discuss fire contracts:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


FIRE DEPARTMENT STUDY COMMITTEE REPORT

Chair, Ron Allen began by saying the committee has been seriously working for about seven or eight months reviewing budget figures and going over cost analysis reports for the fire department.  The committee does believe that the town has a problem in retaining firefighters and/or paramedics and has spent money on training only to have them leave to go to another town.  What the committee has done is only a small attempt to fixing this problem.  

(Attached is an analysis that was proposed by the Fire Department Study Committee that are hereto made an official part of these minutes)

In reference to the attached; Vice-Chair, John Pesa stated that the figures that will be affected are in bold print.  Bottom figures in bold would be the percentage and dollar amount increase.  These figures do not include a cost of living increase. 
The Chief is constantly recruiting employees therefore we need to maintain the staff we have and not increase it.  The chief wants people to stay and felt that giving them the twenty-four hour shifts is one step that has increased the moral at the station and at this time there is a different cliental there willing to make working at the station a nice place to work.  He stated that we pay approximately six dollars less a hour compared to the ten towns, pretty much all the towns are twenty-four hour shifts so Halifax is in line with that and has be informed that other towns also have a lot of employee leaving.   It was asked how we can make people stay and not kill the budget and it was suggested to propose it as a re-opener.  The main thing is that we need to stop sending them to training only to have them leave.  

What the committee has come up with is giving increases to employees sooner as opposed to later.  They are finding that in the forth and fifth year of employment they leave and suggested not having them wait until their tenth year but give the increases in their fifth year.  Instead of firefighters/EMTs/paramedics reaching a certain amount of pay in their tenth year give it to them in their fifth year this would give them a reason to stay with the department as opposed to going somewhere else.  Chief Carrico stated that towns will be going from paying 80/20 to 50/50 for health benefits which hopefully will be another factor in keeping our firefighters here in Halifax.  The chief is confident that he can sell this to the employees and sensed that they will be receptive to what is being proposed.  
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Garron stated that if we give them this now they might want more.  Hall said yes they may ask for more in three years but implement it now and see where it goes.  

Chief added that we are giving them a proposal to keep them in town and we would be wrong if we didn’t think they would ask for a raise.  He realized that we 
may loose someone if we don’t give them a raise when requested and that this proposal is no guarantee that it will stop them from leaving but he is all for trying it.
Chief Carrico said that when the work force is happy they want to be there.  They are taking pride in their work, cleaning the station more because they are happy. Hall agreed with the chief that things are changing at the station for the good and if this is presented he feels that they would be ecstatic.

Garron has confidence in the chief and is willing to support this plan.  Chief asked if the negotiating unit would put together the plan.  Garron said that negotiations will be coming up in March and if the Board was to present this they may be asking for more.  

Schleiff stated that Board all agreed that they like the plan but would like to table it at the moment. 

Garron asked the chief if this would increase his budget at town meeting.  Also it was was questioned what would be the best way to present it.  Seelig suggested having re-opener for 2013.  Hall threw out the idea to present it as a wage grade adjustment and then continue on to the next year.  Chief Carrico said it is a give in that they will ask for a cost of living raise.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to accept the plan that was presented by the Fire Department Study Committee and implement a way to present it.  
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The Fire Department Study Committee departed from the Executive Session and only the Board of Selectmen and Town Administer were present for the following discussion.

PAROL OFFICERS – PAY RAISES FOR FY2013
Seelig would like to get an understanding on the Boards thoughts regarding raises for FY2013.  At this time an agreement has not been reached to present.  To end sick leave buy back from new members and grandfather the current members has been presented and has not been rejected.  Listed below are a few options that could be presented:

· FinCom and BOS can state that they are not in favor of increasing the budget hence pay raises for the bargaining units and W&P employees for FY2013 may not be supported.

· FinCom and BOS can state that at this time they are unable to make an offer for FY2013 and will need to wait until March 2012 when the town’s financial picture is clearer.  The patrol officers could accept this, agree to the town’s previous offer or decide to pursue mediation and arbitration through the State. 

· FinCom and BOS can agree to make an offer for FY2013 wage increase, which would include members of the bargaining units, employees covered by the W&P by-law and elected officials.  If the estimate is 1%, this figure would amount to approximately $41,000.
Seelig’s understanding is that FinCom discussed this last night in executive session and have decided to go with the second option listed above.  Schleiff questioned what would change from now till March.

Garron does not believe we are going to reach the standards of the other towns.  Schleiff asked if we could get a committee together and do what they did with the fire department.  Roy stated that she pretty much has done most of the research and is willing to hand it over if a committee was established.  

There will be no meeting on December 27, 2011.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:55 p.m.:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


---------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron

Clerk

/pjm
